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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 28 March 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, March 28, 2011 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert E. Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde 
Everett Merrill

Frank Righetti (7:40)





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. La Ronde.   

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, requested that all elected officials use an npmail.org email address with standard first initial and last name.  He expressed his concerns about Council members’ personal email communications not being subject to OPRA, the Open Public Records Act.    


Dane Merchant, 184 Willow Avenue Extension, North Plainfield, advised that he is the current president of the North Plainfield Soccer Club, had been involved in the Club for years and that they had always been given a permit to use the field at West End School on Sundays, but not this year.  Approximately 95% of these kids are Borough residents; please intercede on the kids’ behalf, he requested.

Keira Bowes, 230 Willow Avenue Extension, North Plainfield, read a statement addressed to the Board of Education.  In it, she questioned how they would feel if something that meant the world to them was taken away.  The girls’ soccer team was ready to go to practice on March 18 when a Board of Education member intervened.  According to the Coach, they can’t practice anywhere in North Plainfield.  Baseball and softball can practice, but they cannot.  A great team needs a field to practice on.  Parents have invested a lot of money in soccer.  

Mr. Merchant explained that their Thursday night practices had been taken away from them, which was selfish.  Make a pledge, he said, that you’re here for these kids.


Mike Hayden, 275 North Drive, North Plainfield, announced that he is a coach in the North Plainfield Soccer Club.  There are multiple fields where they can practice, but the one field offered to them was Green Brook Park which is in bad shape.  They are only asking for equal distribution time of the fields.  He added his thanks for listening. 


Patricia Mutuku, 484 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, questioned who made the decision to stop them from using the fields for practice and why.  Council President Stabile advised that the schools have control of the fields in town.  The Board of Education must be asked for the answers.    

Tonya Hannon, 267 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, suggested that someone from the Board of Education and Recreation put the fields’ availabilities on a spreadsheet and work out a schedule so that the kids have a place to practice.

Curt Climes, 74 Hudson Avenue, North Plainfield, stated that the intersection of Hudson Avenue and Newton Street is falling apart due to pot holes; he asked if that area could be re-paved.  He added that tractor trailers using the back entrance to the Nissan dealership are running up on his neighbor’s lawn.  Council President Stabile advised that the tractor trailers used to unload at 3:00 a.m. and the dealers were disciplined about that; but, it’s still happening.  Mr. Climes advised that the late night deliveries have stopped.

Derek Haley, 164 DeLacy Avenue, North Plainfield, explained that he works for the Board of Public Utilities which had a management audit last year.  The Board of Education’s Budget will cause higher taxes, he said, asking if due diligence was done to discover if they’re working efficiently.  Council President Stabile stated that every year the Mayor asks each department head for a budget, requesting reductions.  Mayor Giordano advised that departments were asked for 5–10% cuts in their operating budgets.  Mr. Haley questioned if performance metrics were used; the Council President explained that there is an annual audit report to the State and we’ve been knocking off items on a punch list.  Mr. Haley questioned if there were any performance stats on DPW’s snow removal.  Mayor Giordano stated that DPW did a great job with what was allotted.  

Council President Stabile explained that we got feedback from DPW who suggested an alternate side of the street parking ordinance.  The Council members and the Mayor do not receive a salary or health benefits, while many other towns’ elected officials do.  We look for efficiencies where we can find them.  Mr. Haley questioned the Schools Superintendent and her compensation; the Council President explained that it’s handled entirely by the Board of Education as they do their own negotiating.  Their Budget only comes to the Council if it fails.  Mr. Haley questioned how the Council measures legitimate concerns brought to them by the public.  Mayor Giordano addressed the street repairs request, explaining that DPW and the Borough Engineer look at the streets a year in advance and advise which can be repaired through next year’s capital improvement.  Mr. Hollod explained that they attempt to address them before they get to an emergency situation.  Assistance sometimes comes from the State or Somerset County to do the work.  The Council President added that with a bad economy, everyone suffers.  One advantage is that bid responders have come back with lower offers which makes it cheaper to do certain repairs now.    


Mr. Haley questioned what would happen next regarding the concerns brought forth by the Soccer Club.  The Council President answered that it would have to be handled by the Recreation Department.  When Recreation uses the gyms and/or fields, they need permission from the Board of Education.  The Council cannot force its will on Recreation or the Board of Education. 


John Marshall, 530 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, expressed his displeasure that the kids could  no longer use the fields for practice.  He encouraged the Council to use their influence on the Board of Education.  


Jesse Knight, 142 Mali Drive, North Plainfield, stated that people are throwing trash into the storm drains.  Is it possible for DPW to clean out these storm drains?  Green Brook Park field is unsafe for the kids due to geese droppings.  Council President Stabile explained that Green Brook Park is ceded to Union County although a part of it may be within our boundaries; it is their responsibility to clean the geese droppings. 


Danny Perez, 181 Stahls Way, North Plainfield, explained that the kids cannot resolve this matter, and that the Council were the only ones who could intercede.  Recreation offered a meeting at 5:30 p.m. on Wednesday to discuss the matter, but the time was inconvenient for those that work regular hours.  We need your help, he concluded.


Gene Gugliotta, 180 Harding Avenue, North Plainfield, advised that he is the Secretary of the Soccer Club and that the Borough Code calls for the Recreation Commission to serve the town.  Out-of-towners came in to fill in baseball cards; there are inconsistencies and a natural bias, he maintained.  The Recreation Commission should serve our town.  Mayor Giordano stated that he understands some kids come from out of town.  Mr. Muglia advised that some of the North Plainfield kids play in other towns.  Mr. Merrill explained that there are some kids from other towns enrolled in baseball because they needed enough in that age bracket to field a competitive league.  All of the kids pay the same registration fees.  

Oscar Chavez, 85 Mountain Avenue, North Plainfield, stated that he was the coach who was kicked off the field.  He did not feel the club would get quality time on the fields, and requested that something be done, as it’s become more of a personal issue. 

Mayor Giordano thanked everyone for coming and advised that their concerns had been heard.  Last year, a meeting was held with all of the coaches; they said that they did not have enough practice time and a schedule was set up.  He explained that the field’s usage is monitored by the Board of Education.  There is a pecking order of activities, the schools are first, Recreation is second and traveling clubs are third.  
Recreation Director Chris Tarver, who was present, explained that all requests for use of the schools’ facilities are put through to the schools and we have no say.  Council President Stabile explained that the Board of Education has to be concerned about the field conditions, upkeep and their recuperation.  It’s a question of decision making.  Mayor Giordano stated that basketball season is over; perhaps they should look into using the gym for soccer practice.  

Ms. Hannon questioned if Mr. Tarver would meet with the Board of Education and set up a schedule for everyone.  Mr. Tarver advised that he spoke to Mr. Merchant last Friday and they will meet next week.  He explained that he can only give them what’s available.  They are trying to put together a schedule that won’t interrupt the baseball/softball schedule.  


Mr. Merchant added that they had never had a problem with Mr. Tarver; something else is creating this situation.  Goals they bought are now sitting at Krausche Field, he said; now, how do they make up five games for seven teams?  Mr. Merchant said that he still cares for the kids, adding that he had enjoyed cordial conversations with Mr. Tarver and just wanted the situation resolved.  Mr. Tarver stated that he received their schedule today and that no one is trying to prevent any kid from playing sports.  

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Corrective Action Statement – D.E.H. Mr. DeBlasio was present, and explained the audit report filed in November 2010.  All comments referenced 2009.  Items 1, 2 and 3 were State contracts in need of resolutions that were done.  Ratification of contracts took place in 2010.  The General Ledger account has been reconciled for off-duty police; and, the town is in compliance.  Grant funds need to be reviewed; older grants need to be cancelled where necessary.  Federal and State awards will be prepared for 2010.  Capital Funds will be reviewed to generate potential additional bonding monies.  
2.
S2794 – Shared Services Bill – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes stated her concerns about the body of the bill, specifically Section 7.1 which references voter approval.  She said that she had no problem with looking into consolidated services, but this may be a way of forcing voters to vote “yes.”  If they vote “no,” the no vote will cost the municipality money. 

Mr. Hitchcock questioned if shared services were decided by the Governing Body.  Mr. Bernstein explained that this was the Senate President’s answer to the Governor’s Toolkit.  State Mandate-State Pay is still being ignored; it is carrot-and-stick with small carrot and large stick.  This bill does not have a lot of traction and the Borough  may wish to go on record in opposition.  Council President Stabile advised of a possible vote in April.  Mr. Bernstein interjected that the bill may be dead by the end of the year. 
Mr. Hitchcock added that there is much more to the bill than meets the eye.  Mr. Bernstein agreed, adding that there was no companion bill.  The Council President compared it to a voice in the wilderness.  Mr. Hitchcock proposed reserving comment for now.  

Mrs. Forbes said that these genuine concerns frighten her, but the League wanted the Borough to look at it.  Mr. La Ronde suggested keeping an eye on it and the Council President added that a resolution isn’t necessarily a bad thing.  Mr. Hitchcock proposed doing nothing for now and Mr. La Ronde agreed.        
3.
Wildlife Management – F.R.  Mr. Righetti requested that a wildlife management team come in and speak with the Council.  The Warren Gun Club would hunt the deer with bows and arrows.  Council President Stabile explained that people living close to Green Brook Park were concerned about the growing deer population.  They eat people’s vegetable gardens and damage their properties.  

Mrs. Forbes questioned how they would cull a herd on Somerset Street.  You do see deer, but a kill would not get to the heart of the problem.  The Council President suggested having the gun club come in to speak.  Mr. La Ronde advised that he had seen upwards of sixteen deer grazing on the West End soccer field.  Mr. Righetti suggested that the Council ask the team if we’re overpopulated and expressed his concerns about the waste in his yard from the deer.  Mrs. Forbes doubted that there was a situation where she would favor the idea.  Mr. Hitchcock proposed hearing them out, while Messrs. La Ronde, Merrill and Singleterry proposed that they speak with Administration first.  

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Reserve for Uncollected Taxes – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile explained the resolution, saying that we artificially cap the 2% and that there would be tax appeals to fight; he favored a resolution to the legislature.  All Council members agreed.
2.
North Plainfield Rescue Squad Profit & Loss Statement – M.H.F.  Council President Stabile explained that the Clerk had reached out to the Rescue Squad and received no response.  Mrs. Forbes related that Rocky Hill had pulled the plug on their squad.  She voiced her concerns about the Squad paying for their insurance as they have no source of income.  They have yet to start their income-producing course.  

Council President Stabile advised that the paper reported that Rocky Hill had a lack of response and record-keeping problems.  He had seen the mobile intensive care unit from Robert Wood Johnson covering today when our squad should have.  He found it deeply disturbing that they could not answer the call, and requested that Mayor Giordano do the same as Rocky Hill.  Our Fire Department has been responding and he would advise the Mayor to strike the Squad’s line from the budget. 

Mr. Singleterry questioned if they had ever been audited, and the Council President replied that he was unsure.  Steve Phillips had tried to put them back on track when he was there.  Mr. Merrill suggested giving them the option of appearing at the next Council meeting.  Council President Stabile advised that they had not lived up to their agreement with the Council.  He instructed the Mayor to strike their line item from the Budget and have them attend the next Agenda Conference.

Mr. La Ronde questioned what the cost would be for the Fire Department to cover the Borough 24/7.  Mayor Giordano advised that the Fire Department is hiring another per-diem; all shifts are now covered by EMS personnel with minimum impact on the budget.  Mr. La Ronde agreed with the Council President about taking their line out of the budget to try to encourage them to make it on their own.  Mrs. Forbes commented that their software should allow them to generate a proper report.  


Mr. DeBlasio, answering Mr. Hitchcock, advised that the Squad had not approached him for assistance in generating reports.  The Council President reiterated that they are to appear before the Council at the next meeting.  Mr. Singleterry added that the Fire Department is reimbursed for services rendered, whereas the Squad is not.  Mayor Giordano explained that when a patient doesn’t have insurance, the town does not bill.    
3.
Alternate Side of the Street Parking Update – F.S.S.  Mr. Hollod explained that this would affect approximately one third of the streets in town.  Signage would cost approximately $20,000 to install properly.  The money is not on hand for this now.  Some streets already have parking restrictions in place; there may be additional ordinances and signage needed.  In areas near the schools, restrictions would be recommended for early morning parking, with allowances for staff and faculty.  

Council President Stabile suggested continuing the discussion.  Mr. Hollod added that this would be tied into the Capital Budget and fall would be a reasonable time for the Ordinance to be entertained.  
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mrs. Forbes reported that the Smile Train would take place at West End School on April 14 and to please watch for your invitation.  The School Board election will be April 27 which is a Wednesday. 
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:39 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

03/28/11


